
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 16th April 2012 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present:

See attached sheet.
Guest Speakers: Chris Edwards – Shropshire Council Area Director South and Graham Downes – Shropshire Council Highways Manager, Bridgnorth.

01.
Apologies:

Alan Vincent, Alison Parsons, Sheila Steed, Derek and Mary Overton, Rachel Datlen, Mr and Mrs D Boultwood and Gwilym Butler who will arrive late due to Kinlet PC meeting.
Chairman welcomed parishioners and speakers to the meeting.

02.
Guest Speakers:

Mr Chris Edwards and Mr Graham Downes – Shropshire Council.
Mr Chris Edwards talked about the Localism Bill which is an important document but not all applies to rural Shropshire – presentation notes attached.

Mr Graham Downes confirmed that there were schemes in hand for the following financial year.

Trees will be monitored for potential hazards.

Ringway are the new contractors for highways and it was confirmed that it had taken 18 months to get where they are now.

Road repairs through Stottesdon village are likely to cost in the region of £700,000.

Questions were taken from the floor which were answered by both Officers.

Chairman thanked by Chris and Graham for attending the meeting.

03.
Minutes of last meeting – April 11th 2011:

It was RESOLVED that these be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

04.
Matters arising from minutes:

Dog fouling – this is still an ongoing problem throughout the parish. SC Officers have been out and talked to some residents – they can issue fines if dogs/owners can be identified.


Speeding vehicles – despite requests in newsletters for drivers to slow down there is still a problem throughout the parish. Registration numbers are required and then the Police will go and speak to the drivers.
05.
Chairman’s Annual Report – Cllr B Hamilton-Russell:
This time last year it was not my intention to continue as chairman but circumstances proved otherwise. It has been a time when many changes are being made by government and with the Localism Act now in being it would appear that some powers could be transferred downwards to the Parish Council from Shropshire Council. This is still being examined. We have been heavily involved in exercises to define future development in the county and in order to ensure that our input is as widely representative as possible we have been preparing a new Parish Plan. This has already thrown up some fairly major projects that will need time and resources to satisfy. They include retention of the village shop, adaption of the Playgroup area to better meet regulations and the inadequacy of the school (and community) sports facilities mentioned in an otherwise excellent OFSTED report. We are making progress on these and thanks are due to the various working parties involved.

For the last two years we have been able to keep the precept virtually frozen but we have now  unfortunately reached the stage when increasing costs over a wide area must be covered if the council is to function effectively and not be reduced to a mere talking shop. As an example Shropshire Council will no longer provide the Parish Council with free IT support, printer ink and paper. This will have a marked effect on the cost of newsletters quite apart from day to day working in a localism age. The Playgroup has been mentioned above and support for this has been provided in the precept. There will be elections in 2013 and we have a duty to set aside money for these. Insurance costs have risen and councillors are obliged to continue to attend training although we make maximum use of ‘free’ training events in order to minimise costs. The council makes grants towards the maintenance of our churchyards, for children to attend the Crucial Crew event, to CAB, Severn Hospice, Severn Centre, Nightingale Nursing and the Cleobury Youth project all of which are in the interests of the community.

Some alarm has been expressed at the figure of 19% Parish increase referred to in the breakdown of charges on Council Tax demands. Like most percentage figures this is misleading and takes no account of the very small proportion that the parish precept contributes to the overall Council Tax bill. In real financial terms this is rather less significant. We recognise that any increase is regrettable in the current climate but feel that this is hardly exorbitant to ensure an effective council working in everyone’s interest. The small amount of money raised in this way is carefully calculated to meet local needs in the most effective way.

With regards to the overall work of the Council yet again we owe a great debt of gratitude to our Clerk Freda Morris for her untiring work extending well beyond the hours that she is paid for – which she has now been doing for 26 years! I am also grateful to my fellow councillors for their support and wide expertise. It is gratifying that we were able to co-opt three new councillors over the year. We still have one vacancy and next year we will all be up for re-election so do please consider putting yourself forward.  

06.
Shropshire Councillor’s report from Cllr Madge Shineton:
Annual Report for 2011/2012 for Parish Councils in the LJC area

The year has been full of change in every direction. Here are some highlights:-

· Future provision of Primary Health Care. The required legislation to enable the integration of Shropshire Councils Social care role and the Public Health and Primary Care Trust roles and responsibilities in 2013 will be an enormous step forward The Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board is well forward in its plans for future care delivery.

· The Care people receive at home will be improved as funding is given to each individual to choose what care they would like.

· The shortage of Consultants in some areas has resulted in both Princess Royal and The Royal Shrewsbury undergoing an extensive reorganisation of the services they can provide. This has resulted in some specialties having to move together to enable the retention of the proper level of expert cover.

· The Royal Shrewsbury has been designated a Local Trauma Centre with the main Regional one for Adults in Birmingham with the Children’s traumas at the Birmingham Children’s Hospital.

· The Ambulance Service is also making changes. There will be more Ambulances based locally as the system for cleaning and re stocking after use is changed.

· Locally we have an upgraded Bridgnorth Hospital; a new Hospital and Medical Centre in Ludlow; and the Cleobury Mortimer Practice will have a new purpose built Centre within the next two years.

· Planning is undergoing many changes. The National Planning Framework changes just introduced have yet to be introduced into Shropshire’s Core Strategy Plan which was adopted last year. We are fortunate that Shropshire is one of the few Councils who have got their local Core Strategy in place. The Site Allocation Management and Development plans which every Parish and Town Council contributed to are out for consultation at the moment. The final results will be in place early 2013.

· .Shropshire Councils finances are continually monitored as we strive to make the necessary reductions in funding required by government. This is an ongoing changing story with the Government’s austerity measure stretching into 2014/15. The Council take every opportunity to apply for Grant funding for specific projects when they become available. The Council has identified total savings of £19.848m for 2012/13.

· The Schools reorganisation is continuing and locally Farlow and Kinlet School are in discussions to Federate to enable both sites to continue and to enhance the teaching skills for the benefit of the Children. Stottesdon School will form a co operative group with Clee Hill and Lacon Childe. Sadly we will lose Hopton Wafers Primary in August.

· We need to give all our schools as much support as possible through these difficult times.

· Council Housing is continuing to upgrade their properties and discussions are taking place for the future.

· Car Parking charges elsewhere were increased but will be constantly reviewed. The applications for Disabled blue badges are now available in Cleobury Mortimer at the Library

· Sport and the future of Leisure Centres have been reviewed and these discussions are still taking place.

· The way Shropshire Council works with Town & Parish Councils is currently being discussed, as the help we can give them financially has had to be withdrawn [IT; paper; Ink] We all need to work together for our electorate. Co operation between Shropshire Association of Local Councils [SALC] is continuing and a wide ranging training programme is available for all Councillors to keep up with the many changes that are taking place in all areas of local government. 

· Cleobury Mortimer has a grant which will enable them to build some much needed Toilets adjacent to the new public car park.

· There have been many planning applications for all parishes with an increase for the single exception site for local people; these are a welcome addition to enable the countryside to remain viable.

· The new Construction Infrastructure Levy is in place which relates to new build at £40 per square metre in Market Towns /urban areas and £80 in the Rural areas. This money will be held at Shropshire Council for the use of the Parish where development took place until suitable infrastructure projects are identified for the area.

· The Council has approved a £5.2 million investment in alternative forms of energy for the buildings it owns. This will enable the Council to receive income from the Feed in Tariffs system.

· A Shropshire Employment & Skills Group has been set up and includes Shropshire Business Board; Chambers of Trade; Federation of Small Business. The Group have formulated an Employment and Skills Action Plan for Shropshire which will cover education; Range of Further Education; Employer/apprenticeships, and will liaise with all sectors of businesses and training.

· An important survey on the provision of Broadband in the County is taking place. Please register your broadband needs on www.connectingshropshire.co.uk  its important the Council has this evidence

· Enterprise Maintenance Contract has been terminated and the new Contract has been awarded to Ringway Contractors.

· The Parish Plan Group is progressing well and the Questionnaire to every household will be distributed shortly.

· 2013 will be election year when all Parish Councils and Unitary Councillor positions will become vacant

· The Olympic Torch is coming through Cleobury on May24th at 2.47pm. We are hoping to bring all the Primary School children into the Town who feed into Lacon Childe, this will include Highley Children. Kristien Wood the sports advisor will be running a mini Olympics and other entertainment on the day and funding has been obtained to go towards a commemorative “T” shirt for each child. We are still looking for Marshalls for the day I have forms to complete for insurance purposes and to attend briefing sessions. The next Torch meeting will be May 3rd 6pm at the Market Hall, everyone welcome. 
Report from Cllr Gwilym Butler:

·  The Market Town Regeneration programme has committed £45000 to Cleobury Mortimer. This has been identified to support further employment land and infrastructure at the Tenbury Road business park and will hopefully create a site which will support up to 16 new businesses as starter units or larger businesses as required. The other project is a Revitalisation of the closed church yard to create a paved area for events and activities adjacent to the Market Hall, which has full support from the Diocese. 

· The Rural Challenge fund has bought substantial funding into the ward. The fund is for £500 k over the whole of Shropshire and we are hopeful that our division will have received around £70 k supporting the Hydro scheme at Neen Sollars, the new Nursery in Cleobury Mortimer, the shop at Stottesdon and further development at the rehabilitation centre at Stottesdon. 

· The importance of the community infrastructure Levy has now commenced and communities are now in control as to whether they obtain investment or not. 

· By April 2013, £82 million pounds will have been saved out of an annual budget of circa £660 million. We are also aware of proposals for further cuts between 2014/15 which we are estimating of another £80million. It will be a huge challenge to deliver these cuts without effecting services. 

· NO increase in council tax for the past three years and no increase projected for next year with the old South Shropshire area receiving a 4.7% reduction if all goes to plan .This will be a realignment of all the old district and boroughs to the lowest charge in 2009. The council has also delivered a balanced budget for the end of this financial year. This year the council has achieved a collection rate of council tax and NNDR of 98.1%. Unemployment in Shropshire has dropped 3% year to date. 

· The council is leading the national field on Localism working closely with the Voluntary and Community sectors and the Town and Parish Councils and the development of both their roles. 

· There will be a place plan meeting in the early Autumn which will look at Cleobury Mortimer and all its hinterland and the needs and aspirations of each of the parish areas, all are welcome to attend. It will look at infrastructure provisions, education, leisure and health etc. 

· Economic development is seen as a key priority to enable us to climb out of recession and the current austerity measures, with local job creation being paramount with the increasing cost of oil and transport. 

· Broadband is a key factor to our future sustainability and the need to have faster access in our area is paramount. Shropshire council is looking at demand for faster broadband and has got £8.2million towards the process. Everyone should register their need for faster broadband by going to the Shropshire Council web site or www.connectingshropshire.co.uk

07.
Parish Plan report:
Draft copy of the updated Parish Plan was shown at the meeting. Further photographs will be inserted on the front cover and then sent for printing which will then be put in local businesses for anyone to take a copy.
08.
Organisation reports:

a) Stottesdon School/ Governors – Mrs Katie Jones, Head:
Stottesdon CofE Primary is a thriving, over subscribed school (currently 75 pupils).   Our numbers support 3 classes (early, middle and later years) of which one has a 3 year mix.  Quality of teaching and learning is at a high level.  The curriculum is exciting and, although a small school, we provide a breadth of opportunity at least in line with the larger schools. e.g. range of music lessons, ensemble playing, sports participation, art specialist support, academic success, wide ranging enrichment, dramatic productions/concerts.

Our staffing team is second to none.  They are committed to doing their job the best they can and continually strive to improve further and do the best for our children. Our development plan prioritises continuing to meet children’s individual needs. 

Our school works with Chorley Family Playgroup and The Lacon Family of Schools to develop education for everyone across the area.  We are now forging closer links with Clee Hill and Lacon Childe Secondary in a Soft Federation.   

In addition we continue to overcome the challenges of a shrinking budget and the limitations of our accommodation and facilities (hall that is not fit for purpose, cramped accommodation, and lack of access to outdoor sporting facilities).  We continue to liaise with the LA and more recently the Parish Council.  The development of community play and sporting facilities would be of benefit to the community and the school.
School Governors – Rosemary Abbiss:

A very busy and happy school, it continues to support three classes. Children receive an enriched curriculum that keeps them interested and learning vast amounts of knowledge.
Willowdene provide a room for physical education which mini busses transport the children to Chorley. The Old Vicarage Activity Centre is also very supportive of the school providing various activities.
The Governors and Head teacher have been looking at the feasibility of Federating with other local Primary schools in the end a Soft Federation has been formed with Lacon Childe School and other feeder schools. The school will continue to work with the schools local to Stottesdon.

b) WI:
Stef Baginski reported that the WI had enjoyed a very good year and numbers had increased and gave a brief report on activities throughout the year.

Jenny Everingham had resigned as Chairman, Rachael as Secretary after 8 years and Maggie asTreasurer.

New members would always be made welcome.

c) Stotty Shop:

THE FUTURE OF STOTTESDON VILLAGE SHOP
As you probably know, and as reported in the recent Newsletter, public meetings were held  last year to discuss the future of the Stottesdon shop as a result of Sandra Jeffries’ wish that the shop continues to run, under community ownership, once she steps down from the shop (for personal and health reasons)  this summer.   
To safeguard the future in this way, a ‘not-for-profit’ social enterprise called “Stottesdon Community Shop Limited” has been set up and registered. With retention of the shop a clear priority for the new Parish Plan, The Parish Council enabled this first, key step by contributing the cost of this formal registration. Other “one-off, start-up” funding has also been secured - from Cleobury Country Ltd; and from the Cleobury & Rural LJC. An application for Rural Challenge capital funding - towards the cost of upgrading the retail premises (lighting) and equipment (chillers, freezers and so on) - has been successful, and we hope to learn more about the conditions attached to this offer later this week. 

“StottyShop” as it will be known plans to take on the service once volunteers are recruited and the shop lease and other transfer arrangements are finalised. Any future trading surpluses (‘profits’) will be re-invested in the shop, or other local community projects.

The Community Shop model means that StottyShop can plan to operate a viable business  in the months ahead with a mix of paid staff (as now) and a pool of local volunteers who will be trained to serve in the shop or to work ‘behind the scenes’. Using volunteers should allow the shop to open for more hours, and could enable it to carry bigger product choices (such as a bulk purchase scheme for dry groceries).  

So, recruiting and training willing volunteers is the current priority for the small team who are the StottyShop Management Committee. Team members will shortly be visiting as many local households as possible to give everyone the chance to ask questions about StottyShop – and to volunteer to help – as well as to hear your suggestions about the opening times you would like to see and about any product lines you think could be stocked in future. It is your shop – and this is your chance to have a say in it! 

Your suggestions and any offers of help will be recorded by the team on a questionnaire, and if you don’t get a personal visit and would like to have your say, then please get in touch.  Copies of the questionnaire are available this evening – please will everyone take one and fill it in! 

Early returns from the questionnaire process suggest that (as found by the Parish Plan survey) the shop is very highly prized by the community – but translating that valuation into concrete offers of help is proving very much more difficult.

 Hopefully you will sign up tonight?   Thanks!                                                                                                Chris Tibbits, For and on behalf of StottyShop Management Committee                          

d) Playgroup:

The Playgroup has achieved a huge amount again over the past year.

Wrap-Around-Care, providing before and after school care, has continued to go from strength to strength, with up to 16 children in some sessions and has proved a huge asset to both Playgroup and School.

Holiday Club has also been successful and in demand, particularly the themed sessions that the staff have organised.

Both Playgroup and Wrap-Around are now running well on Fridays, without any detriment to Tiny sTots, our parent and toddler group, whose numbers are as healthy as they have ever been.

Despite initially worrying numbers in Playgroup last September, they have picked up now with over 20 children on the books.

In order to reduce our costs, we had to say goodbye to both Julie Haakerson, our Lunchtime Assistant and Becky Skellern, our Cleaner, over the summer and again I would like to thank them for their hard work for Playgroup over the last couple of years.

The children have been on some great trips over the past year, to the Safari Park and on Severn Valley Railway to see Santa.

The staff and committee have put a huge amount of effort into fundraising this year with the Ball, Quiz, Bingo Night, Easter Egg Hunt and a significant presence at Chorley Show, which raised our profile and significant funds. We are grateful to the Show for its generous cheque for £750 and to the Parish Council who are contributing significantly to our latest project to develop staff toilet facilities and our own external access to the garden area. These should hopefully be in place by the end of the Summer term.

I would like to thank the staff team; Zoe Day, Becky Home, Sara Clulee, Michelle Price and Tracey Clinton, for their great commitment to our setting, and also our Committee of parents who take on the huge responsibility of running a childcare setting through their volunteering.

e) Chorley Village Hall:

As in previous years, last year was again a busy one for the Trustees and the other enthusiasts who support the Village Hall.  No doubt the community will wish to join with me in sending thanks to this small band of local volunteers  


- for their work in maintaining and administering the Hall;   and


- for the energy put into the regular, organised events and activities;    and


- for facilitating others’ use of the Hall - for meetings, private socials etc.   

 The recession impact reported a year ago seems to have lessened, with a welcome increase in private hires (for parties and other functions) though some regular bookings have ceased (‘Severn Valley Karate’ and a short lived ‘Zumba’ exercise class) as the organisers found it impossible to sustain viable numbers. However, the weekly Yoga session continues to thrive – and the Supporters Group (led by Rich and Joe Bubb, to whom our many thanks are due) has continued to run the monthly Film Club night (the annual £5 membership remains a great bargain!).

Progress with routine investments and maintenance continued in 2011, with   major attention to the electrical installation and fire precautions during the year. We subsequently achieved a ‘broadly compliant’ assessment in the periodic audit undertaken by Shropshire Fire & Rescue Service.

 To conclude on five other positive notes, 2011’s successes included: 

another stunning Chorley Show, which again raised £6,000 for good causes (including Alzheimer’s Society, Willowdene Farm, West Midland Air Ambulance, and CVH)

the best ever- attended ‘Apple Day’ (at The Fighting Cocks, using our newly purchased high capacity apple mill and press (which we also hire out for community use).

our second, superb and very well-received Christmastide event – which saw 45 senior parishioners enjoy a full seasonal lunch with our compliments.

 an enjoyable cabaret-style evening with local musicians ‘Whalebone’ accompanied by a piping hot Lasagne freshly prepared in the kitchen here.

and   we were again able to cover operational costs ... whilst freezing hire charges for another year; CVH received no grants or other public funding

f) Parish Watch – Cllr B Hamilton-Russell:
Crime figures have gone down despite the crime wave last February.

Vehicle registration numbers are vital so please try to get these and pass onto Police or Brian.

There has been a spate of oil thefts.

Feedback to problems fed into the Police has been requested.

g) SWAG – Rosemary Abbiss:

There is not much to report this year as time has not allowed any progression. All the information collected and many old photographs from around the area are stored in the church tower. Many interesting old receipts are also filed there and they tell a story of past times. Anyone interesting in spending time looking at these is quite welcome just ask myself or Derek Tranter for the key. Much of this information should be recorded electronically but it needs someone with the time and knowledge of how to do it.
h) Stotty Strolls:
As a ‘P3’ Group, we continue to support delivery, by the recently restructured Shropshire Countryside Teams, of two key priorities (as previously reported)    

· facilitating and promoting access to the public rights of way network;  and 

· increasing participation in volunteering and countryside activities. 

During the year we undertook minor clearance works to improve access around the network.  The Strolls Display Boards (now 5 years old) were refurbished and their interpretation displays and our website were kept up to date. We re-supplied sales points (locally around the Parish and also in Bewdley, Ludlow, and Bridgnorth) with Strolls leaflet packs and maps, as required. These actions contributed to Cleobury Country retaining the coveted “Walkers are Welcome” recognition – the national brand for a network of towns which offer a positive welcome to walkers. 

Anecdotally, we detect more people than ever are visiting the Parish to walk:

inspired to do so by the Strolls leaflets, and from trails featured on the county website and in regional media. Many stop off and spend at the pubs and shop.   

As discussed last year, the highpoint of our 2011 calendar was the Cleobury Country “Food and Ale Trail”, on Sunday 29th May.  This all-ticket event had 17 volunteers (led by Kinlet Countryside Group, with support from Stotty Strollers and Cleobury Footpaths Assoc.) delivering another specially devised 8 mile, off-road  circular route, starting from Kinlet Hall, for 120 walkers.

          Six local food producers, and Hobsons ales, were showcased at the Food & Ale ‘stations’ around the route – as we collaborated to promote local businesses, and the benefits of walking through the magnificent Cleobury Country countryside.

A new venture in 2011 was the “Fungi Foray” run in conjunction with CVH – a short guided walk through Chorley woods with Liz Smith and a local Fungi expert on hand to identify the edible ones! Mushroom Soup and hot bread – plus an impromptu show by a troop of Morris-men who happened to be rehearsing in CVH – rounded off the afternoon for the 30 participants.... we plan to repeat this success this Autumn. 

Copies of the Stotty Stroll leaflets remain on sale at £1.50 – and are locally retailed by: The Duck Inn;    The Shop at The Cock;    and Heath Farm Meats.    

 For the record, no grants or other public funding were received during the year. 

i) Nightingale Nurses:
This fund provides nursing care when it is not available from other sources. The fund is constantly called upon for care for families in crisis with sick relatives. With changes to Social Services, Care Plans seem to be taking a while to set up which is causing families strife with nursing care for loved ones. The fund has had to step in many times to assist with finance of care. There has been some concern about the depletion of funds. The last financial year £2,000 was raised with care costing in the region of £10,000. The financial year that has just ended has yet to be audited. Several fund raising activities are planned. We are organising a football tournament raising funds for the Air Ambulance as well as NNF. The usual 5-a-side competitions are being planned for 10th June. We also rely on donations by groups and individuals. Anyone who is a patient of the Ditton Priors surgery, Cleobury Mortimer, Highley or Tenbury Wells / Clee Hill is able to access care through the fund with the District Nurse being responsible for setting the care up
j) Stottesdon/Sidbury Church – Rev Colin Resch:

Church attendance is low but increasing.

Jubilee events – Church will be the ‘hub’ – any help will be appreciated.

Stottesdon Church needs £30,000 per year to pay bills.

It is an ancient building to preserve/run.

2 Church Wardens are required and anyone in the parish interested are urged to get in touch. The future of the Church is at risk without Wardens.

Sidbury has 1 Warden at present.

09.
Parish problems:
Mr N Jones, Lower Chorley Farm confirmed that after 5 years and 2 public enquiries the kissing gate for FP6 has just been received from Shropshire Council and should be resolved and functioning in next 6 weeks. Access to and from this footpath will be moved further up Bakehouse Lane.

SC is to carry out work on the bridge between Harcourt/Lower Chorley Farm.

Mr Jones thanked the Parish Council, particularly the Chairman for support at the Public Enquiry and also to Stotty Strolls.

Rev Resch expressed concern regarding the land behind The Rectory as weeds blow from this into neighbouring gardens.

Japanese Knotweed, which is a notifable weed, is still growing/spreading in the field up the Church Lane.

10.
Newsletters:
These are sent out regularly and Organisations can insert items by sending this to the Clerk if the information is received by the deadline.
11.
Chairman’s closing comments:
Chairman thanked everyone for attending and giving the Annual reports. He thanked all Councillors and Clerk for their help and support.

The PC does try to represent everyone’s views.

Elections will take place next May and anyone interested in joining the PC is urged to complete the necessary papers will be advertised. There is a present at present if anyone is interested.

12.
Date of next meeting:

 April 23rd - Parish Council meeting – Chorley Village Hall at 7.30pm.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.15pm.

Signed:


Chairman





Date:

These minutes were approved at the Annual Parish meeting on 15th April 2013.
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